

This is a repository copy of Racialisation, 'religious violence' and radicalisation: the persistence of narratives of 'Sikh extremism'.

White Rose Research Online URL for this paper: http://eprints.whiterose.ac.uk/147138/

Version: Accepted Version

#### Article:

Singh, J orcid.org/0000-0003-0457-3212 (2020) Racialisation, 'religious violence' and radicalisation: the persistence of narratives of 'Sikh extremism'. Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies, 46 (15). pp. 3136-3156. ISSN 1369-183X

https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2019.1623018

© 2019 Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group. This is an Accepted Manuscript of an article published by Taylor & Francis in the Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies on 29 May 2019, available online: http://www.tandfonline.com/10.1080/1369183X.2019.1623018

#### Reuse

Items deposited in White Rose Research Online are protected by copyright, with all rights reserved unless indicated otherwise. They may be downloaded and/or printed for private study, or other acts as permitted by national copyright laws. The publisher or other rights holders may allow further reproduction and re-use of the full text version. This is indicated by the licence information on the White Rose Research Online record for the item.

#### **Takedown**

If you consider content in White Rose Research Online to be in breach of UK law, please notify us by emailing eprints@whiterose.ac.uk including the URL of the record and the reason for the withdrawal request.



**Title:** Racialization, 'religious violence' and radicalisation: The persistence of narratives of 'Sikh extremism'

Jasjit Singh, School of Philosophy, Religion and History of Science, University of Leeds, Leeds, UK

Abstract: Recent years have seen concerns raised in media and by policymakers about rising levels of 'Sikh extremism' and 'Sikh radicalisation' in Western Sikh diasporas. In this article I analyse why these concerns persist, particularly given the general nonviolent nature of 'Sikh militancy' (Wallace [2011]. "Sikh Militancy and Non-Violence." In Sikhism In Global Context, edited by Pashaura Singh, 122–144. Oxford University Press) and the relatively few incidents of terrorism beyond those which took place during the height of Sikh militancy in the 1980s. I argue that these concerns are a consequence of an underlying 'anxiety about anti-assimilationist religious others' impacted by (a) the racialisation of religious minorities which began in the colonial period, (b) a specific type of 'Indian secularism' which frames Indian legislation and media reporting and (c) the post 9/11 securitisation and increased surveillance of Sikh bodies as part of the 'War on Terror' with its concerns about 'religious violence' and the necessity of the secular nation state to ensure that any such violence is suitably policed. This article will be of interest to those examining the racialisation and representations of religious minorities in Western liberal democracies and the impact of securitisation policies on these communities.

Keywords: religion, violence, radicalisation, racialisation, extremism, Sikh

Racialization, "religious violence" and radicalisation: The persistence of narratives of "Sikh extremism"

Jasjit Singh, School of Philosophy, Religion and History of Science, University of Leeds, Leeds, UK

#### Introduction

In the lead up to the November 2015 visit of the Indian Prime Minister, Narendra Modi to the UK, Indian media widely reported that a dossier would be presented by Mr Modi to the then British Prime Minister, David Cameron, raising concerns about "Sikh radicalisation in Britain" (Singh V, 2015). According to Indian newspaper (e.g. HT Correspondent, 2015) and television reports (e.g. TimesX, 2015) the dossier would include allegations that Sikh groups in the UK were organising "classes for the radicalisation of Sikh youths in at least three gurdwaras across the UK" funded by the ISI (Inter-Service Intelligence, the Pakistan secret services) (HT Correspondent, 2015). The dossier would also raise concerns that Sikh groups were trying to revive the Khalistan movement to create a separate state called Khalistān (lit. "Land of the Pure") in the Punjab, that Sikh radio stations and television channels based in Britain were "controlled by pro-Khalistani forces that are known for anti-India tirade" (Bhalla, 2015), <sup>1</sup> and that funds were being collected in the Sikh diaspora by members of the BKI (Babbar Khalsa International), the International Sikh Youth Federation, Khalistan Commando Force and Khalistan Zindabad Force and being sent to intermediaries in Punjab and Pakistan (Bhalla 2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The owner of the Sikh Channel, D.S. Bal complained to the UK media regulator, OFCOM, about PTC for repeating allegations that the Sikh Channel was being run by secessionist groups. In response, PTC stated that they had made "serious attempts" to check the accuracy of the information but that as it was not possible to access the dossier, the production team had checked the reports with other news agencies (BizAsia, 2016).

In response to these allegations in Indian media, the British government twice denied receiving such a dossier.<sup>2</sup> Representatives of Sikh organisations in Britain also condemned the reports and the use of the term "Sikh radicalisation" with Gurmel Singh, the then Secretary General of the Sikh Council UK stating that "this idea of radicalisation is a myth." (Lapido Media, 2016). Additional concerns about the risk of "radicalisation in the Sikh community" were raised by the UK media regulator OFCOM in 2015, in a report about the broadcast of a "Shaheedi Smagam" ("martyrs commemoration event") on the Sikh Channel on 15<sup>th</sup> November 2015 (Ofcom, 2016: 65). Recent years have also seen those commentating on Sikh issues raising fears about resurgent "Sikh fundamentalism" (Dhaliwal, 2016) and "Sikh extremism" (Hundal, 2015) a term also used by the UK Crown Prosecution Service reporting on the 2012 attack on General K.S. Brar, the Indian army general who led Operation Bluestar, the June 1984 attack on the *Harmandir Sahib*, (popularly known as the Golden Temple) (CPS, 2013).

Recent media and policy reports in Canada, have also highlighted concerns about "Sikh extremism". The first visit of the Canadian Prime Minister, Justin Trudeau, to India in February 2018 was overshadowed by reports in both Indian and Canadian media (e.g. Toronto Sun, 2018) about the "Canadian government's perceived soft approach to Sikh extremists demanding Khalistan" (Nair 2018) and about growing "Sikh extremism" in Canada, the UK and Italy (Majumdar 2018). These headlines led Trudeau to assert "that his country believed in a united India and … that it would not support any separatist movement in India"

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> On 9th February 2016, Fabian Hamilton MP asked the then Secretary of State for Foreign and Commonwealth Affairs "whether he received a document on UK Sikhs from the Indian delegation during the Indian Prime Minister's recent visit to the UK" (Parliament, 2016a) with Mr Hugo Swire replying that he "did not receive a document on UK Sikhs from the Indian delegation during Prime Minister Modi's visit" (Parliament, 2016a). Following up on this question on 29th February 2016, Mr Jim Cunningham, the MP for Coventry South asked the Secretary of State "whether her Department has received a document from the Indian government on Sikh radicalisation in the UK" (Parliament, 2016b). The response from Mr John Hayes was that "the department has not received any documents on Sikh radicalisation in the UK from the Indian government" (Parliament, 2016b).

(Vasudeva, 2018). In December 2018, Public Safety Canada for the first time, included a section on "Sikh (Khalistani) extremism" in their annual report on terrorist threats to Canada (Quan, 2018), although following significant pressure from Sikh organisations in Canada, this section was removed in April 2019 (Robson 2019).<sup>3</sup>

In this article I analyse why, given the general non-violent nature of "Sikh militancy" (Wallace 2011) and the few incidents of terrorism involving Sikhs beyond those which took place during the height of Sikh militancy in the 1980s, concerns about "Sikh extremism" persist in media and policy, particularly in the UK and Canada. Data was gathered from English language policy documents, historic and contemporary media sources (newspapers, radio, television), academic literature, social media and internet discussion forums for a wider research project analysing the context and realities of "Sikh radicalisation in Britain" (Singh J, 2017). The media analysis used a series of relevant search terms<sup>4</sup> to examine historical and contemporary newspapers, television reports and radio programmes using online archives and video hosting websites.

The UK government currently define "extremism" as "vocal or active opposition to fundamental British values, including democracy, the rule of law, individual liberty and mutual respect and tolerance of different faiths and beliefs" (HM Government, 2015: 3) and "radicalisation" as "the process by which a person comes to support terrorism and extremist

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Sikh organisations in Canada had argued that the new inclusion of "Sikh (Khalistani) extremism" in the December 2018 report was a consequence of Indian officials bringing up the issue of Sikh extremism with "great regularity" during bilateral talks throughout 2017 and 2018 (Quan, 2018) as evidenced in a heavily redacted federal report on Trudeau's trip published in December 2018 (National Security and Intelligence Committee of Parliamentarians, 2018: 4). Following the outcry from Sikh organisations in Canada, the report was amended in April 2019 removing the section on "Sikh (Khalistani) extremism" and instead referring to "extremists who support violent means to establish an independent state within India" (Robson, 2019)

<sup>4</sup> Online websites included Box of Broadcasts (<a href="http://earningonscreen.ac.uk/ondemand">http://earningonscreen.ac.uk/ondemand</a>), the ITN archive (<a href="http://www.itnsource.com/en/">http://www.itnsource.com/en/</a>) the CBC archive (<a href="http://www.cbc.ca/archives/">http://www.cbc.ca/archives/</a>). Search terms used in the media analysis included "Sikh extremist(s), Sikh extremism", "Sikh fanatic(s), Sikh fanaticism", "Sikh radicalisation", "Sikh fundamentalist(s), Sikh fundamentalism", "Sikh terrorist(s), Sikh terrorism", "Sikh militant(s), Sikh militant(s), Sikh separatist(s), Sikh separatism", "Sikh protester(s), Sikh protester(s), Sikh protester(s), Sikh activist(s), Sikh activism".

ideologies associated with terrorist groups" (HM Government, 2015: 12). In Canada, extremist activity is defined as "any activity undertaken on behalf of, or in support of, a terrorist entity. It can include, but is not limited to: participation in armed combat, financing, radicalizing, recruiting, media production, and other activity" (Public Safety Canada, 2018).

In both cases therefore, "extremism" is clearly linked with support of terrorist groups and entities. As Silke (2008: 116) notes however, applying the label "terrorist" (and accordingly "extremist", "fundamentalist", and "radical") "is often a value judgement (and a negative one)". Sedgwick (2010: 483) for instance, observes that "most researchers using the terms 'radical' and 'radicalisation' do not define these terms, either relying on their relative meaning or assuming that their absolute meaning is understood". This article examines the persistence of narratives of Sikh "extremism", "fundamentalism" and "radicalisation" while recognising the contested nature of these terms (see also Jakobsh 2014, 167).

### The Racialization of Sikhs

The concepts of "racialization" and "cultural racism" are particularly useful in understanding the relationship between religion and political conflict, community identity, stereotyping and socio-economic location (Meer and Modood 2009). For Barot and Bird (2001), "racialization" allows scholars to move beyond questions of the validity of racial theories, when examining issues to do with race. Using "racialization" to refer to "a process of categorisation, a representational process of defining an Other" (Miles 1989: 75) which entails "ascribing sets of characteristics viewed as inherent to members of a group because of their physical or cultural traits ... such as language, clothing, and religious practices" (Garner and Selod 2015: 12), I now examine how processes of racialization have impacted on Sikhs and on the continued presence of narratives of "Sikh extremism" in societies "where

Christianity and whiteness generate social norms against which other religions and races are measured" (Joshi 2006a: 212).

# The Colonial encounter: From fanatics to a "martial race"

For Banton (1977), processes of racialization have their roots in European colonisers ascribing characteristics to those they encountered during colonization. As the armies of the East India Company fought with the Sikhs during and following the first (1845-46) and second (1848-49) Anglo Sikh Wars leading to the annexation of Punjab, colonial accounts about Sikhs began to emphasise the "fanatic" nature of those wearing outward symbols of religiosity. For instance, writing in 1845, Leech described the Akali Nihang Sikhs as "the fanatics of the Sikh religion literally covering themselves with iron, generally wearing, besides 2 swords at their side, from 1 to 7 quoits on their turbans" (Leech, 1845). Doyle notes that British colonial commentators often viewed those who were "turning to tradition to resist colonial modernity" (2016: 86) as "fanatics" as their wearing of religious symbols was regarded as an "encroachment of religion into a supposedly secularized public sphere" (Toscano 2010: xiii), representing "a resistant anti-assimilationist stance ... which can never become civilized" (Puar 2008: 54).

Cavanaugh links the invention of fanaticism with the "myth of religious violence", "a type of Orientalism that opposes Western reason against the irrational, benighted, non-Western world" (2011: 228). Analysing the construction of the concept of religion during the colonial period, Cavanaugh (2011: 228) argues that the religious/secular distinction is a modern invention, created to aid in the transfer of loyalty of the citizen from Christendom to the nation-state. The "myth of religious violence" which emerged at this time "continues to help facilitate this process by making the secular nation-state appear as necessary to tame the inherently volatile effects of religion in public life" (Cavanaugh 2011: 228).

As the British recruited Sikhs into the British Indian Army following the annexation of the Punjab, Sikhs were codified as a "martial race" as "part of a concerted strategy to limit military service to the select few who could be trusted to remain undyingly loyal to the Raj" (Streets 2004: 173). Sikhs had earlier "proven" their loyalty during the Indian Mutiny of 1857 as the British turned to the recently disbanded Sikh armies to counter the mutineers, securing for the Sikhs "an enduring favour amongst the imperial military establishment" (Rand 2006: 4). Kalra (2009: 121) explains that the portrayal of the Sikhs by the British at this time "was like that of a "buffalo", stolid masculinity, rather than something of equivalence to the European norm" with General Sir Arthur Power Palmer for example, stating that the Sikhs "possess one of the finest of soldierly characteristics - namely, that they prefer death to surrender" (Times London, 1902).

As Sikhs became active in anti-colonial agitation in the early part of the twentieth century, including in the Ghadar movement (Kaur, L 2014), their position "as staunch loyalists, and martial recruit par excellence, became increasingly untenable in the face of revolutionary conspiracies in India and abroad from 1907 onwards" (Rand and Wagner 2012: 252). Following the Jallianwala Bagh massacre of 13<sup>th</sup> April 1919 when a crowd of non-violent, mainly Sikh, protesters were fired upon by the British Indian Army, Sikhs led *morchas* (campaigns) as part of a non-co-operation movement (Sayer 1991) to liberate their *gurdwaras* from *mahants* (proprietors) who had been placed in charge of these institutions by the British. Those Sikhs participating in these anti-colonial activities were regularly referred to as "fanatics", "extremists" and "militants" in media and by policy makers (Times London, 1922) with a distinction being made between these anti-colonial Sikhs and "moderate" Sikhs who were "anxious to see an end to the conflict between the Sikhs and the Government" (Times London, 1924). For Loveleen Kaur, this "discursive usage of the anti-colonial resister

as a 'terrorist'... served as a means of maintaining the colonial order by depoliticizing the revolutionaries and their goals" (2014: 70).

Following the independence of India in 1947, Sikhs agitating against the Indian Government for greater autonomy for Punjab throughout the 1950s and 1960s during the *Punjabi Suba* movement were reported in Indian media as Sikh "militants", "extremists" and "fanatics" with Master Tara Singh, the main Sikh negotiator described as an "extremist Sikh leader" (Times London, 1949) representing 'extremist Sikh opinion' (Times of India, 1939). As Gupta (2007) notes however, as most farmers in Punjab are Sikhs, any agricultural related demand tends to be viewed as a "Sikh problem", and therefore, "even non-religious issues appear to be inspired by religious considerations" (Gupta 2007: 30).

### Post-Independence and Migration: Sikh Extremism and Fundamentalism

As Sikhs migrated to Britain throughout the 1960s, 1970s and beyond, they "campaigned tenaciously for the right to observe the Sikh dress code" (Singh and Tatla 2006 :2). Reporting on the intention of Sohan Singh Jolly to immolate himself in response to the turban ban in Wolverhampton in 1969, the Times simply reported 'Sikh plans to burn in protest' (Times London, 1969). Similarly, reports about the turban campaigns in Britain in the 1980s saw no references to Sikh extremists, militants, fundamentalists or radicals (Times London, 1980) presumably as these campaigns were not regarded as a direct threat to the nation state.

Contemporary concerns about "Sikh extremism" are primarily a consequence of a series of tumultuous events which occurred in India in the late twentieth century, including an insurgency in Punjab, the 1984 Operation Bluestar attack on *Harmandir Sahib*, the assassination of the Indian Prime Minister Indira Gandhi, and the subsequent anti-Sikh violence across India. The earlier distinction made between "moderates" and "extremists"

again manifested itself in media reports from the 1970s onwards, with those challenging the Indian state being described as "extremists" who had "always hankered after a separate Sikh homeland, but they have been kept under control by the Sikh moderates" (The Economist, 1978). The *Dharam Yudh Morcha* (or "campaign for a righteous war") of the late 1970s and early 1980s saw a number of terrorist incidents taking place in India involving Sikh militants, including the hijacking of an Indian Jetliner in September 1981 (Kaufman, 1981) the murder of a Punjab policeman in April 1983 (Thukral, 1983) and the shooting of six bus passengers and bombing of a festival in October 1983 (Stevens, 1983). Hardgrave and Kochanek (2008: 175) report that 298 individuals were murdered in the Punjab from January 1st to June 3rd 1984, leading to further references to Sikh extremists, radicals and terrorists in national and international media (Fishlock, 1982).

The early 1980s also saw "fundamentalism" being used in relation to Sikhs, particularly relating to Jarnail Singh Bhindranwale, the symbol of the Sikh insurgency of the 1980s who was the then leader of the Sikh seminary, the Damdami Taksal (Hamlyn 1983). Media reports compared Bhindranwale with Ayatollah Khomeini, as both were "turbaned, and have long, flowing beards ... and both share a fiery fundamentalism in religion, and implacable political views" (CSM 1983). However, scholars examining "Sikh fundamentalism" have challenged the use of the term (McLeod 1998) arguing that the fundamentalism of the Sikhs "is certainly of a different sort than other fundamentalisms we have become familiar with; it implies no missionization and fully respects the possibility of other paths to religious truth" (Mahmood, 2002: 34).

For McLeod "Sikh fundamentalism" came to be used "because journalists and other people in search of meaningful equivalents adopted this particular word as a loose equivalent of "fanatical"" (1998: 15). He further argues that "fundamentalism" "was transferred from its Western context to the Islamic movements associated in particular with Iran, and from there

... conveniently appropriated to describe the Sikh movement for Khalistan" (McLeod, 1998: 15) highlighting both the conflation of "other" religious traditions and a continuation of the idea of the "dangerous other" religious fanatic. As Nayar (2008) explains, the media's linking of "Sikh fundamentalism" with the visible marks of uncut hair and the turban at this time, had a number of repercussions for turbaned Sikhs in the diaspora as many came to be viewed with suspicion.

The Indian army's attack on *Harmandir Sahib* in June 1984 during Operation Bluestar "constituted one of the most traumatic experiences for the Sikh community worldwide. The destruction of the Akal Takht and extensive damage to the whole complex of sacred buildings was felt by most Sikhs at the time as nothing less than a declaration of war on the community itself" (Tatla, 2006:57). The reaction to Operation Bluestar saw increased support for Khalistan across the Sikh diaspora, with Tatla (2012: 71) noting that until June 1984, "the theme of a Sikh homeland attracted no more than a fringe audience and only the Indian state's blunder in ordering armies into the Golden Temple forced the issue into ordinary Sikhs" homes and minds".

In addition to Operation Bluestar, the violence that took place against Sikhs across India in November 1984 following the assassination of the Indian Prime Minister, Indira Gandhi, by her Sikh bodyguards also impacted Sikhs worldwide. Despite an extensive body of academic literature and numerous reports that have examined the November 1984 violence against Sikhs including Grewal (2007) and Mitta and Phoolka (2007), for Ahluwalia (2011: 108) "there remains a deep scepticism amongst Sikhs in both India and the diaspora about real justice and adequate reparations."

The late 1980s to the mid-1990s saw numerous reports of terrorist attacks by Sikh militants in India (see Hazarika 1987, Crossette 1991) as "Punjab was virtually handed over

to the security forces with extraordinary discretionary powers" (Tatla 1999: 18). The assassination of Chief Minister Beant Singh by the Babbar Khalsa (Juergensmeyer, 2000: 84) following his crackdown on Sikh militancy, signalled the end of the insurgency in 1995 (Tatla 1999: 18).

Although Sikhs had settled in the United Kingdom in large numbers since the 1960s, for Berry (1988: 16) their image and relationship with both the Indian and British governments changed radically after 1984 as many felt that their situation had not received a fair hearing by either state. The post 1984 period saw some Sikhs in Britain being accused of plotting against Indian officials visiting the UK<sup>5</sup> while individuals speaking out against Khalistan or aligning themselves closely with India, became fatal victims of Khalistan related violence, including businessman and IOC activist Tarsem Singh Toor in 1986 (Singh and Tatla 2006: 113) and the leader of Sachkhand Nanak Dham, Darshan Das in 1987 with two members of the ISYF convicted for his murder (Singh & Tatla, 2006: 239). Indeed, the Times of 20<sup>th</sup> March 1989 reported that "at least seven Sikhs living in Britain, all moderates opposed to the violence of the Khalistan separatist movement, have been shot in past three years, four fatally" (Sapsted, 1989).

Canadian authorities were also clearly unprepared for the emotional impact of the storming of Harmandir Sahib on Sikhs in Canada. Bob Burgoyne, who worked for the Canadian Security Intelligence Service (CSIS) at the time, noted how "it was our lack of understanding of Sikhs and how very emotional (they were) and how this single issue is what

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> In October 1985, four members of the International Sikh Youth Federation (ISYF) were arrested for plotting to murder Rajeev Gandhi, the then Indian Prime Minister (Tatla 1999: 123) with two individuals being jailed for 16 years and 14 years respectively (The Times, 1986). In 1998, Jagroop Batth, 45, a shopworker from West London was jailed for four years for plotting to assassinate Sumedh Saini, a senior Indian policeman involved in quelling the Sikh insurgency movement in the early 1990s, who was visiting Britain at the time (Times London, 1998). A further targeted attack on 30th September 2012 on General K.S. Brar, remains the only incident involving Sikhs in Britain during which violence has actually taken place against an individual involved in Operation Bluestar (CPS, 2013).

propelled us into what was a very tumultuous year" (Brennan, R., 2007). As in Britain, the immediate aftermath of Operation Bluestar saw peaceful protests across Canada against India (Toronto Sun, 1984) alongside violence relating to Khalistan issues, including the 1985 attack on former B.C. premier Ujjal Dosanjh (CBC, 1985) and the murder of Canadian journalist Tara Singh Hayer (Matas, 2012). Canada also saw plots and protests against Indian officials including the 1986 assassination attempt on Malkiat Singh Sidhu (Kilpatrick, 2012) and a plot in 2010 against Kamal Nath, a visiting minister from India (Aulakh, R., 2010) indicted by the Nanavati Commission on allegations that he was involved in the 1984 anti-Sikh violence (Jolly 2014).

The bombing of the Air India flight 182 on 23<sup>rd</sup> June 1985 which claimed a total of 329 innocent lives is arguably the key incident to contribute to contemporary concerns about "Sikh extremism" (Kaur 2014: 76). Although condemned by Sikh leaders at the time,<sup>6</sup> as the only large-scale act of terrorism to take place outside India to lead to the conviction of a Sikh, Inderjit Singh Reyat (Bassey 2012), the bombing is often cited in reports relating to the activities of Khalistani Sikhs.<sup>7</sup> Though it is beyond the scope of this article to examine the Air India bombing in depth, a wealth of literature about the bombing and subsequent trial is readily available (e.g. Blaise and Mukherjee 1987, Bolan 2005).<sup>8</sup>

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Dr Jagjit Singh Chohan, head of the Khalistan National Council stated that "this is very heinous crime and to kill innocent people in the air, I think this is the most cold blooded and no Sikh will ever do it" (ITN Source, 1985)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> For example, the now redacted entry in the Public Safety Canada 2018 relating to "Sikh (Khalistani) Extremism", stated "Some individuals in Canada continue to support Sikh (Khalistani) extremist ideologies and movements. This political movement aims to create an independent homeland for Sikhs called Khalistan, in India. Violent activities in support of an independent Sikh homeland have fallen since their height during the 1982-1993 period when individuals and groups conducted numerous terrorist attacks. The 1985 Air India bombing by Khalistani terrorists, which killed 331 people, remains the deadliest terrorist plot ever launched in Canada. While attacks around the world in support of this movement have declined, support for the extreme ideologies of such groups remains. For example, in Canada, two key Sikh organizations, Babbar Khalsa International and the International Sikh Youth Federation, have been identified as being associated with terrorism and remain listed terrorist entities under the Criminal Code." (Barfi Culture, 2018)

<sup>8</sup> The 1991/92 Canadian Security Intelligence Review Committee Annual Report found that "the publication of the book, "Soft Target" in 1989 ... accused the Government of India (GOI) in general and its foreign intelligence agency, the Research and Analysis Wing (RAW) of complicity in the crash. The conspiracy theories became

Having examined how Sikhs were historically racialized as loyal members of a "martial race" or as "anti-colonial" extremists and fanatics, I have demonstrated how the events of the 1980s have significantly impacted on the perception of Sikhs as "extremists" in Western diasporas. Although Joshi notes that racialization has caused Hindus, Sikhs and Muslims in Western democracies to be "a problematically situated "other"—brown-skinned, non-Christians who are therefore multiply foreign" (2006a: 214), I am arguing that this "perpetual foreigner" status (Murjani 2014) is compounded further for Sikhs highlighting 'homeland' issues relating to the events of 1984 (Kaur, L 2014: 74) and by the framing of Sikhs raising these issues in Indian policy and media.

## **Indian policy and media**

Avinash Singh highlights how the events of 1984 permanently changed the presentation of Sikhs in Indian media as "the turbaned, bearded Sikh youth was fashioned by state propaganda into the stereotypical religious fanatic who threatened the integrity of the union with his seditious demands for a separate homeland" (2012: 48). Sikhs were repeatedly projected as rebellious and treasonous (Singh A 2012: 49) and reported as a terrorist threat in India during the 1980s, demonstrated by the claim by Mr Warren Anderson, the chairman of Union Carbide that sabotage by Sikh extremists had caused the Bhopal disaster of 1984, a claim proven to be fabricated (Broughton, E., 2005).

In his investigation into the "othering" of Sikhs in The Times of India during the 1980s, Mann (2016) explains how headlines in Indian media are often impacted by the notion of secularism in India which, rather than implying the separation of religion and state, asserts

widely known and still endure years after the tragedy" (Security Intelligence Review Committee, 1992: 13). The 'Soft Target' book mentioned refers to Kashmeri and McAndrew (1989). Responding to these theories, the RCMP publicly denied allegations that the Government of India was involved in the Air India bombing. The Indian Prime Minister and High Commissioner to Canada also denied the allegations (Commission of Inquiry, 2007: 25). In 2015, the RCMP stated that the Air India investigation is still ongoing (Bronskill, J. 2015).

that all religions should be treated equally (Smith 1963). As Shani observes, "the fact that a Hindu Code Act established a uniform civil code for all "Hindus" in the country (including Sikhs), while leaving Muslims with their own personal law, furthermore, compromises the state's claim to be secular ... paving the way for the equation of "Hindu" with "Indian" in the popular imagination" (2008: 42). Mann argues that Indian "secularism" is best understood as "secular Hinduism" where media present "Hindus as normative citizens of the state who escape the label of inserting religion into public life because public and political life are inherently "Hindu"" (2016: 5) and as a consequence, minority groups are required to accept their inherent "Indianness", with those that do not being regarded as a threat to the nation.

Mann (2016: 4) also notes that "there is general agreement by scholars and reporters who have examined the relationship between the media and the central government in India that the government tends to control the agenda of the press". Indeed, Major (1987: 43) found Indian journalists employing labels to describe Sikh individuals as extremists and/or terrorists "for dramatic effect, labels whose validity in specific instances remains unproven".

Furthermore, in her examination of the emergence of the Khalistan movement, Weiss (2002) describes how Indira Gandhi used her access to national and international media "to consistently describe the opposition as religious fanatics who advocated secession and separatism motivated by 'communalism' and 'regionalism'."

The reporting in Indian media of Sikh secessionists as "extremists" is therefore a consequence of Indian media agendas and of the framing of "terrorism" in India. Fears around the activities of Sikhs in the 1980s led the Indian state to pass the Terrorist Affected Areas Act of 1984 (TAAA), which contained the first legislative definition of a "terrorist" in Indian policy as:

"a person who indulges in wanton killing of persons or in violence or in the disruption of services or means of communications essential to the community or in damaging property with a view to ... ii) affecting adversely the harmony between different religious, racial, language or regional groups or castes or communities [or] ... (iv) endangering the sovereignty and integrity of India." (Legislative.gov.in, 1984: 1, italics mine)

Following the assassination of Indira Gandhi in November 1984, the Terrorist and Disruptive Activities (Prevention) Act, or TADA was introduced, building on the TAAA. According to TADA, a terrorist is an individual carrying out an activity which "questions, disrupts or is intended to disrupt, whether directly or indirectly, the sovereignty and territorial integrity of India; or (ii) which is intended to bring about or supports any claim, whether directly or indirectly, for the cession of any part of India or the secession of any part of India from the Union" (Ghosh 1995: 522). TADA was replaced in 2000 with the Prevention of Terrorism Ordinance (POTO) (Krishnan 2004: 275) and then, following the 2008 Mumbai terrorist attacks, by the Unlawful Activities (Prevention) Act (UAPA), under which "any organisation could be declared illegal and any individual imprisoned for questioning India's sovereignty over any part of its territory" (Singh U 2007: 65). These associations continue to have an impact on contemporary concerns about "Sikh extremism" as individuals and groups campaigning for a separate state, Khalistan, are viewed as terrorists by the Indian state.

Though Khalistani organisations have claimed responsibility for terrorist incidents in India since the 1980s (e.g. see Press Trust of India, 2006) a number of incidents remain unresolved. While it is beyond the scope of this article to examine the eventual outcomes of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> For example although the Police initially blamed "Muslim militants allied with Punjab separatists" and held four members of Babbar Khalsa for the 2007 bomb blast at the Shingaar cinema hall, Ludhiana (TNN, 2007) three of these individuals were acquitted in December 2014 as one had died in jail (HT Correspondent, 2014). Similarly, although the July 2009 assassination of Rulda Singh in India led to the arrest of four members of

these various incidents and arrests, a key point remains that the reports in Indian media about "Sikh radicals", "terrorists" and "extremists" based on the policy definitions of these terms in India, are regularly used by media organisations and policy makers outside India in reports about Sikh issues, including refugee review tribunals in Australia (RRT Research Response, 2008), Canada (Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada, 1996) and operational guidance notes in the UK (Home Office, 2008). The framing of Sikh issues in Indian media and legislation has therefore, become increasingly significant for Sikhs in diaspora in the post 9/11 "securitization" context.

### Sikhs and securitization

The reporting of terrorist activities of Sikhs in India has had a significant impact on perceptions of Sikhs in the West (Ashford,1986). In 1993, the then British foreign secretary Douglas Hurd signed an extradition treaty with India, primarily to curb the activities of Sikh terrorists in Britain (Thomas, 1993) which saw some Sikhs detained in British prisons awaiting deportation including Karamjit Singh Chahal incarcerated for five years without charge (Ford, 1995) and Raghbir Singh also detained without charge. <sup>10</sup>

Following the assassination of Indira Gandhi in Oct 1984, British newspapers reported on how certain gurdwaras had been taken over by "Sikh militants" and "Sikh extremists":

The divisions in the British Sikh community will re-emerge this month in a High Court battle between moderates and extremists for control of one of the biggest

Babbar Khalsa in June 2010 (TNN, 2010) in February 2015, all those charged were acquitted due to a lack of evidence (Teja, Gagan K, 2015). More recently, on 4<sup>th</sup> November 2017, Jagtar Singh Johal, a British citizen was arrested by the Punjab Police, and at the time of writing remains in police custody without charge (UK News, 2018), with concerns raised about his treatment by the Indian police (Safi, 2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> During a parliamentary discussion of Raghbir Singh's case (Hansard, 1997), David Winnick the then MP for Walsall, North noted how: "Mr. Singh was detained as a threat to national security ... there was no question about his active political concern with events in India and he has frankly admitted, as the editor of a Sikh newspaper, that he wants a separate Sikh state there; but he insists that he never wanted to use terrorism to achieve that ... for all I know there may be some exceptions, but I believe that the large majority of Sikhs in this country who are actively involved in such matters have no desire to see the use of terrorism."

temples in Britain ... There are about 2000 temples serving the Sikh community in Britain but only 60 of those are large enough to be politically significant. Thirty-two of those are said to be in the hands of the "extremists", that is militantly supporting an independent Khalistan (Dowden, 1986)

Indeed, there have been numerous internal Sikh issues across the Sikh diaspora, relating to a) 1984 related "political" violence around viewpoints on Khalistan, b) gurdwara governance issues, c) disagreements around Sikh practices and doctrine and d) factional disputes between Sikhs following particular groups or individuals (Singh J, 2017: 22). In a number of these cases, conflicts have involved one group attempting to delegitimise another by labelling the other group as "extremist". As Sedgwick (2010: 488) notes, religious and community organisations often emphasise how "moderate" they are in comparison to other more "radical" groups, especially when government funding is made available to "moderate" religious and community organisations.

The passing of the Terrorism acts of 2000 and 2001 in the UK, led to the proscription of the International Sikh Youth Federation (ISYF) and Babbar Khalsa (BKI) in March 2001 as terrorist organisations (Parliament, 2012) although there was concern about the inclusion of the ISYF in the list of proscribed groups, with Lord Tomlinson stating that although he had "frequently disagreed with some of the political aspirations of the International Sikh Youth Federation ... it does not make its members terrorists" (Hansard, 2001).

Although the ISYF was de-listed in the UK in March 2016 as "the Home Secretary concluded that there was not sufficient evidence to support a reasonable belief that the ISYF was currently concerned in terrorism" (Hansard 2016) and also in the EU (Official Journal of

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> For instance, an issue at a Coventry Gurdwara in 2017 which saw claims of a takeover by 'Sikh extremists' was explained as being a consequence of "a dispute between the committee in charge of the temple and other members of the Sikh community who attend as part of the congregation." (Gilbert, 2017)

the European Union, 2016) the BKI remains proscribed in the United Kingdom (Gov.uk, 2017) and the EU (Official Journal of the European Union, 2017). Both the ISYF and BKI remain listed as terrorist organisations in Canada (Public Safety Canada, 2018), India (Ministry of Home Affairs, n,d), Japan (Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 2002) and the United States (US Department of State, n, d). These proscriptions remain despite a recent UK House of Commons briefing paper stating that both the ISYF and BKI had "never targeted Western interests" (Godec and Lipscombe, 2017: 19-20).

The post 9/11 environment has seen an increase in the level and type of securitization faced by religious and ethnic minorities in Western democracies (Cesari 2009) with Bramadat et al. noting that in Canada, securitization is "far more commonly experienced by Muslims and Sikhs than by Christians" (2014: 12). In her examination of the impact of surveillance on Sikh bodies as a consequence of the "War on Terror", Sian (2017) argues that Sikhs have been racialized in three ways; as a "martial race" where Sikhs are "celebrated by the British as exemplary soldiers whose "martial" characteristics were both cultivated and regulated by the logics of empire" (Sian 2017:41); as a "model minority" where Sikhs are seen to be "upwardly mobile, law-abiding, and integrated into the host society's culture and values" and as "crypto-Muslims" through which Sikhs represent "one of the most prominent examples of, "Muslim looking" people ... demonstrated most clearly by the phenomenon of "mistaken identity" in which mainly turbaned Sikhs have been "mistaken" for being Muslim (and through a reductive extension "terrorist")" (Sian 2017: 43).

The racialization of Sikhs as "Muslim-looking" people (Sian 2017: 43) also results "in the conflation of that racial group's diverse religions with each other ... [so that] the diversity of belief within each religion is erased" (Joshi 2006a: 219-220). In addition to the previously discussed labelling of Bhindranwale as a "fundamentalist" in the same mould as Ayatollah Khomeni, another example of the conflation of terms from South Asian religious traditions

relates to the concept of "martyrdom". Although most frequently discussed in relation to Islam, Mahmood makes an important distinction between Islamic and Sikh notions of martyrdom, explaining that "though the concept of the righteous martyr (shaheed) is related to Islam, death in a holy war for Sikhs is not conceptualized as some kind of entry ticket to paradise" (2002: 32). Martyrdom in the Sikh tradition is primarily an act of resistance where "resistance to injustice is an existential stance, as something one does as a mode of worship with no other necessary aim than the fact of resistance itself" (Mahmood, 2002:48). As a consequence of the racialization of Sikhs as "crypto-Muslims", concepts from the Sikh tradition and Islam are often treated as homogenous in media discourse, recently demonstrated in an article in the Toronto Star on the 16<sup>th</sup> March 2018, which stated that "a Shaheed is an Islamic or Sikh martyr who died fulfilling a religious commandment and is promised a place in paradise" (Mall, 2018). This article was subsequently reported as being inaccurate to the National NewsMedia Council of Canada, who upheld the complaint (National NewsMedia Council 2018).

### Conclusion

By situating contemporary concerns about "Sikh extremism" and "Sikh radicalisation" in an historical and contemporary context, I have demonstrated that despite the general non-violent nature of "Sikh militancy" (Wallace 2011) beyond incidents of terrorism involving Sikh militants in the 1980s, these narratives persist in Western Sikh diasporas due to an underlying "anxiety about anti-assimilationist religious others" based on a combination of the racialization of Sikhs, representations of Sikhs in Indian legislation and media and the post 9/11 securitization of "Muslim looking" religious minorities.

For Joshi, the racialization of Muslims, Hindus and Sikhs in the West has led to members of these traditions being "rendered invisible, illegitimate, and unworthy of attention beyond the level of novelty or stereotype ... [which] is acted out in ignorance of, contempt for, and mischaracterization of Hinduism, Islam, and Sikhism by the mass media, the government, and individuals" (2006a: 216). This results in the diversity of these traditions being erased (Sian 2017) leading to crude conflations of concepts, including martyrdom, between these traditions (Singh J, 2017: 37). As shown, the use of the term "fundamentalists" in reference to Sikhs, despite there being no equivalent concept of "fundamentalism" in the Sikh tradition, is an example of the "Christian Norm" (Joshi 2006b) where terms relevant to Christianity are used to describe phenomena across a variety of religious traditions. Similarly, the distinction between "extremists" and "moderates" which emerged in the colonial period continues to play a role in contemporary representations of Sikhs, despite Major's (1987:43) observation that:

"anyone who has followed the Punjab crisis from its inception in the late 1970s will be familiar with such labels as "moderates," "extremists" (sometimes "radicals"), "fundamentalists" (sometimes "fanatics"), "terrorists," and "secessionists," all of which are generally prefixed by the word, "Sikh." Yet it is my impression that many

people-both Indian and non-Indian, both Sikh and non-Sikh-have little more than a hazy idea of what these labels mean, and to whom the labels are meant to apply."

Indeed, as Loveleen Kaur (2014: 70) argues, "the idea of the extremist, terrorist, anarchist or any other framing of racialized bodies as dangerous were used, and are still used, to pacify intellectually dangerous ideas of people who stepped out of the boundaries defined for them." Furthermore, the racialization of Islam in the West as a "terrorist threat" has led to the situation where brown skin has become a proxy for "Muslim" leading to numerous hate crimes against Sikh individuals (Roberts, 2015) and institutions (Newton, 2018, BBC News 2018a) including the 2012 attack in the US on the Gurdwara in Oak Creek by white supremacist Wade Michael Page who killed six members of the Gurdwara congregation (CNN, 2012). This racialization has meant that Sikhs have come to be regarded as possible terrorist threats, "not because of what they do or who they are, but because they are caught in the gaze of the war on terror securocrats who construct Sikhs as essentially racialized bodies" (Sian 2017: 48). In this regard, Sikhs are victims of being "Apparently Muslim" (Singh J 2013, 122-23) in two ways, firstly as victims of "mistaken identity" hate crimes by white supremacists targeting Muslims, and secondly by being victims of suspicion by the nation states in which they live.

I have demonstrated how concerns about "Sikh extremism" are also influenced by the framing of "religious violence" as being inherently irrational and which therefore presents "the secular nation-state ... as necessary to tame the inherently volatile effects of religion in public life" (Cavanaugh 2011: 228). In this context, "religious others" are constructed as individuals who are prone to fanaticism "in contrast with the rational, peace-making, secular subject" (Cavanaugh 2009: 4) based on a framing established in the colonial period. As "religious others" wearing traditional dress were seen to be "turning to tradition to resist colonial modernity" (Doyle 2016: 86) and therefore calling "into question the very premise of

Britain's civilizing mission" (Doyle 2016: 40) this raised questions about the authenticity and longevity of their loyalty to the British. Indeed, following their support of the British in the Indian Mutiny of 1857, the colonial commentator Frederich Engels (1858) raised concerns about how long it would be before Sikhs would eventually turn on their masters.

For Amin (2010), this suspicion of those wearing religious markers of visible difference in Western societies continues, governing and regulating racialized populations, leading for example to the interrogation of "suspicious" turbaned brown men (Singh J 2013, 128). In a racialized political discourse built on these views, "religious others" turning to tradition, appear to be viewed as being prone to "reverting to fanaticism" unless they clearly demonstrate their loyalty to the secular nation-state. As summarised by Jasmine K. Singh, "the racialization of Sikhs has been a process marked by essentialism, denial of identity, and mistaken identity" (2008, 85).

Although as discussed, terrorist incidents were perpetuated by Sikh militants in the 1980s, Wallace (2011: 97-98) argues that in general the Sikh militancy movement was non-violent. Indeed, Major highlights how "many of the victims of Sikh "terrorist" attacks would appear to have been selectively, rather than randomly, chosen ... [and most Sikh "terrorist" organizations] have resorted to violence only intermittently and sporadically" (1987: 55). The distinct place of and concerns raised by "religious violence" carried out by "religious others" becomes clearer as other movements carrying out terrorist incidents in the West during the twentieth century, including for example the Front de libération du Québec (FLQ – see D'Arcy 2018) and the Provisional Irish Republican Army (IRA) are rarely referenced in contemporary discussions about terrorism.

In addition, the term "Sikh extremism" is problematic, as it presumes a link between Sikh ideology and terrorism. Although some scholarly examinations of "religious extremism"

have focused on links between violence and ideology (e.g. Leibman 1983), Iannaccone et al argue that much of the violence committed by "religious extremists" is not "religious" in nature at all and in fact should be "attributed to the religious-political environment than the religion itself" (2006: 125-126).

I have also demonstrated how different definitions of terrorism have impacted on Sikhs, in particular legislation in India where participating in "disruptive acts" or discussing secession are regarded as acts of terrorism. This legislation impacts on representations of Sikhs in Indian media in which "figures like Sant Bhindranwale are presented as irrational figures of a pre-modern era who incite "mad" violence in Sikh youth with an ultimate agenda of separating the Indian nation. Hence, we are led to believe that the violence of the state against Sikhs and Sikh places of worship is not only legitimate, but the only rational response one could have to religiously inspired fanatics" (Mann 2016: 20-21). The paranoia in the West around brown bodies and terrorism (Sian 2017), combined with accusations about the Sikh diaspora funding terror activities in India (Bhalla 2015) and the continued inclusion of the ISYF and BKI on terror lists, has meant that this historical and contemporary labelling of Sikhs is taken note of by policy makers worldwide.

Following the events of the 1980s and the "War on Terror", Sikhs are caught between representations in the West and those in India, constantly required to prove their legitimacy, for example by highlighting their past loyalties in the form of the "loyal Sikh soldier" archetype, which emphasises the role played by Sikh soldiers fighting for the British Indian Army in the first and second World Wars (BBC News, 2018b). As 'religious others' whose normative image supports anti-assimilationist dress, Sikhs are prone to state and media anxieties about a return to fanatic "religious violence" fuelled by contemporary reports of "Sikh extremism" in Indian media. Existing in the Western imaginary as a "loyal" martial race with members who are at risk of becoming "extreme" at any time, concerns in Western

media and policy about "Sikh extremism" and "Sikh radicalisation" are therefore a consequence of this underlying "anxiety about anti-assimilationist religious others". Having been settled in and having made significant contributions to various Western liberal democracies for over one hundred years, the question remains as to when these anxieties will cease.

### References

Ahluwalia, Pal., 2011. "At Home in Motion". Sikh Formations 7 (2): 95–109

Amin, Ash, 2010. The Remainders of Race. Theory, Culture & Society, 27(1), 1–23.

Ashford, Nick., 1986. "Howe seeks time over extradition" Times, 29th March., p. 7

Aulakh, Raveena., 2010. "Sikhs protest Toronto visit by Indian minister", Toronto Star, 23<sup>rd</sup> March,

https://www.thestar.com/news/gta/2010/03/23/sikhs protest toronto visit by indian ministe r.html (accessed 12.02.2018)

Banton, Michael., 1977 "The Idea of Race", London: Tavistock

Barfi Culture. 2018. "Why Canadian Sikhs are angry with a government report on terrorism", December 16. Accessed December 17, 2018. https://barficulture.tv/politics/422

Barot, Rohit, and John Bird. 2001. "Racialization: the Genealogy and Critique of a Concept." Ethnic and Racial Studies 24 (4): 601–618. https://doi.org/10.1080/01419870120049806

Bassey, Amardeep., 2012, "Coventry Bomb-Maker Jailed after Air India Explosion in Legal Bid for Freedom", Birminghammail, 18<sup>th</sup> November,

http://www.birminghammail.co.uk/news/local-news/man-who-built-bomb-which-blew-315612 (accessed 05.01.2018).

BBC News, 2018a, "Man charged over fires at Sikh temple and Methodist Church", 29th August, <a href="https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-scotland-edinburgh-east-fife-45340134">https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-scotland-edinburgh-east-fife-45340134</a> (accessed 21.11.2018)

BBC News, 2018b, "Sikh soldier statue in Smethwick honours WW1 dead", BBC News, 4th November, Available at: <a href="https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-england-birmingham-46083728">https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-england-birmingham-46083728</a> (accessed 28.11.2018)Berry, Neil., 1988. "Radical Sikh". New Society 83, 16–18.

Bhalla Abhishek., 2015. "Modi UK Visit: Intelligence Says Many UK Gurdwaras Breeding Ultras: India Shares Dossier with Cameron's Government during Modi's Visit That States Some Sikh Organisations Are Funding Khalistani Terror Groups", 12<sup>th</sup> November, Daily Mail Online <a href="http://www.dailymail.co.uk/indiahome/indianews/article-3316067/Modi-UK-visit-Intelligence-says-UK-gurdwaras-breeding-ultras-India-shares-dossier-Cameron-s-government-Modi-s-visit-states-Sikh-organisations-funding-Khalistani-terror-groups.html">http://www.dailymail.co.uk/indiahome/indianews/article-3316067/Modi-UK-visit-Intelligence-says-UK-gurdwaras-breeding-ultras-India-shares-dossier-Cameron-s-government-Modi-s-visit-states-Sikh-organisations-funding-Khalistani-terror-groups.html</a> (accessed 19.03.2018)

BizAsia, 2016, "PTC Punjab in Trouble over DS Bal Complaint", 18<sup>th</sup> July, <a href="https://www.bizasialive.com/ptc-punjab-in-trouble-over-ds-bal-complaint">https://www.bizasialive.com/ptc-punjab-in-trouble-over-ds-bal-complaint</a> (accessed 03.07.2018)

Blaise, Clark, and Bharati Mukherjee. 1987. The Sorrow and the Terror: The Haunting Legacy of the Air India Tragedy. New York: Viking.

Bolan, Kim. 2005. Loss of Faith: How the Air-India Bombers Got Away with Murder. Toronto: McClelland & Stewart

Bramadat, Paul., and Lorne Dawson., 2014. "Religious Radicalization and Securitization in Canada and Beyond", Toronto, University of Toronto Press

Brennan, Richard., 2007, "Sikh anger surprised CSIS", 22<sup>nd</sup> May,

<a href="https://www.thestar.com/news/2007/05/22/sikh\_anger\_surprised\_csis.html">https://www.thestar.com/news/2007/05/22/sikh\_anger\_surprised\_csis.html</a> (accessed 17.09.2018)

Bronskill, Jim., 2015. "RCMP Say 1985 Air India Bombing Investigation "active and Ongoing"", The Globe and Mail, 23<sup>rd</sup> June,

http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/national/rcmp-says-1985-air-india-bombing-investigation-active-and-ongoing/article25071447/ (accessed 07.08.2018)

Broughton, Edward. 2005. "The Bhopal Disaster and its Aftermath: a Review." Environmental Health 4 (6). https://doi.org/10.1186/1476-069X-4-6.

Cavanaugh, William. T., 2009. "The Myth of Religious Violence: Secular Ideology and the Roots of Modern Conflict", Oxford, Oxford University Press

Cavanaugh, William .T., 2011, "The Invention of Fanaticism", Modern Theology 27:2 April 2011, pp 226-237

CBC, 1985, "Ujjal Dosanjh talks about being attacked in 1985", CBC,

https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/ujjal-dosanjh-talks-about-being-attacked-in-1985-1.3594336 (accessed 07.04.2018)

Cesari, Jocelyne, ed, 2009. 'Muslims in the West after 9/11' London, Routledge CNN, 2012 "Gunman, Six Others Dead at Wisconsin Sikh Temple - CNN."

https://edition.cnn.com/2012/08/05/us/wisconsin-temple-shooting/index.html (accessed 05.12.2018)

CSM, 1983, "Sikh leader is key to stemming violence", Christian Science Monitor, 18<sup>th</sup> October, Available at: <a href="https://www.csmonitor.com/1983/1018/101832.html">https://www.csmonitor.com/1983/1018/101832.html</a>

Commission of Inquiry, 2007, "Terrorism, Intelligence and Law Enforcement – Canada's Response to Sikh Terrorism", Commission of inquiry into the investigation of the bombing of Air India Flight 182 - DOSSIER 2.

https://web.archive.org/web/20120316110115/http://www.ialeia.org/files/docs/dossier2\_ENG\_pdf (accessed 04.06.2017)

CPS, 2013. "Three Convicted of Attacking Retired Indian General in London", CPS News Brief, 31st July, <a href="http://blog.cps.gov.uk/2013/07/three-convicted-of-attacking-retired-indian-general-in-london.html">http://blog.cps.gov.uk/2013/07/three-convicted-of-attacking-retired-indian-general-in-london.html</a> (accessed 04.04.2018)

Crossette, Barbara. 1991. "Extremists in India Kill 80 on 2 Trains As Voting Nears End." The New York Times, June 16. Accessed July 14, 2018.

https://www.nytimes.com/1991/06/16/world/extremists-in-india-kill-80-on-2-trains-as-voting-nears-end.html.

D'Arcy, Jenish. 2018. The Making of the October Crisis, Canada's Long Nightmare of Terrorism at the Hands of the FLQ. Toronto: Doubleday Canada

Dhaliwal, Sukhwant., 2016. "Resurgent Sikh fundamentalism in the UK: time to act?", openDemocracy, 19th October, <a href="https://www.opendemocracy.net/5050/sukhwant-dhaliwal/resurgent-sikh-fundamentalism-in-uk-time-toact">https://www.opendemocracy.net/5050/sukhwant-dhaliwal/resurgent-sikh-fundamentalism-in-uk-time-toact</a> (accessed 19.10.2017).

Dowden, Richard. 1986. 'Sikhs in court battle over temple', Times of London, April 3rd, p. 2

Doyle, Mark. 2016. Communal Violence in the British Empire: Disturbing the Pax. London:

Bloomsbury

Engels, Frederich., 1858 "The Revolt in India"; New York Daily Tribune, 17<sup>th</sup> September Fishlock, Trevor, 1982, "Sikh held in Lahore air hijack", The Times, 5<sup>th</sup> August, p. 6

Ford, Jonathan., 1995, "Every Day I Ask Myself, "Why Am I Here?"" The Independent, 20<sup>th</sup> September, <a href="http://www.independent.co.uk/life-style/every-day-i-ask-myself-why-am-i-here-1601947.html">http://www.independent.co.uk/life-style/every-day-i-ask-myself-why-am-i-here-1601947.html</a> (accessed 03.12.2018)

Garner, Steve, and Saher Selod, 2015, "The Racialization of Muslims: Empirical Studies of Islamophobia." Critical Sociology 41, no. 1, 9–19.

Ghosh, Subir .K., 1995, "Terrorism: World Under Siege", APH Publishing Corp, New Delhi Gilbert, Simon, 2017, "Sikh Leader Says Claims of Extremism at Temple 'Exaggerated", Coventry Telegraph, 27<sup>th</sup> August. Available at:

https://www.coventrytelegraph.net/news/coventry-news/extremists-takeover-sikh-temple-gurdwara-13535389 (accessed 01.09.2017)

Godec and Lipscombe (2017), "Proscribed Terrorist Organisations", House of Commons Library. Available at:

http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/SN00815/SN00815.pdf (accessed 09.07.2018)

GOV.UK, 2017, "Proscribed Terrorist organisations",

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/670599/20171222\_Proscription.pdf (accessed 27.10.2018)

Grewal, Jagtar., 2007. "Betrayed by the State: The Anti-Sikh Pogrom of 1984", 1st Ed. edition. Penguin Books India, New Delhi.

Gupta, Dipankar., 2007, "Citizens versus People: The Politics of Majoritarianism and Marginalization in Democratic India.", Sociology of Religion 68, no. 1, pp. 27–44.

Hamlyn, Michael., 1983. "Sikh leader threatens to 'unsheath the sword", Times, 26<sup>th</sup> May, p. 10

Hansard, 1997, "House of Commons Hansard Debates for 30 Oct 1997 (Pt 15), 30<sup>th</sup> October, <a href="https://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm199798/cmhansrd/vo971030/debtext/71030-15.htm">https://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm199798/cmhansrd/vo971030/debtext/71030-15.htm</a> (accessed 03.12.2017)

Hansard, 2001. "Terrorism Act 2000 (Proscribed Organisations) (Amendment) Order 2001", 27<sup>th</sup> March, <a href="http://hansard.millbanksystems.com/lords/2001/mar/27/terrorism-act-2000-proscribed">http://hansard.millbanksystems.com/lords/2001/mar/27/terrorism-act-2000-proscribed</a> (accessed 03.12.2017)

Hansard, 2016. "House of Commons Hansard Debates for 15 Mar 2016 (pt 0004)", 15<sup>th</sup> March,

https://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201516/cmhansrd/cm160315/debtext/160315-0004.htm (accessed 20.3.2017).

Hardgrave, Robert L., and Stanley A. Kochanek. 2008. India: Government and Politics in a Developing Nation. Boston: Thomson Wadsworth.

Hazarika, Sanjoy., 1987. "34 Hindus killed in new bus raids; Sikhs suspected", The New York Times. 8<sup>th</sup> July. Available at: <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/1987/07/08/world/34-hindus-killed-in-new-bus-raids-sikhs-suspected.html">http://www.nytimes.com/1987/07/08/world/34-hindus-killed-in-new-bus-raids-sikhs-suspected.html</a> (accessed 31.05.2017)

HM Government. 2015. 'Revised PREVENT Duty Guidance', July 16. Accessed October 14, 2017.

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/445977/3799

Revised Prevent Duty Guidance England Wales V2-Interactive.pdf

Home Office, 2008, Operational Guidance Note: India, available at: <a href="https://www.refworld.org/docid/48084c992.html">https://www.refworld.org/docid/48084c992.html</a> (accessed 27.11.2018)

HT Correspondent, 2014, "3 acquitted in Ludhiana's Shingar Cinema blast case", Hindustan Times, 16<sup>th</sup> December, <a href="http://www.hindustantimes.com/punjab/3-acquitted-in-ludhiana-s-shingar-cinema-blast-case/story-2wMa9YskKaOV5ORBgMG3jM.html">http://www.hindustantimes.com/punjab/3-acquitted-in-ludhiana-s-shingar-cinema-blast-case/story-2wMa9YskKaOV5ORBgMG3jM.html</a> (accessed 23.12.2017)

HT Correspondent, 2015, "Classes to radicalise Sikh youths being held in UK: Intel agencies", Hindustan Times, 13<sup>th</sup> November, <a href="http://www.hindustantimes.com/punjab/classes-to-radicalise-sikh-youths-on-in-uk-intelligence-agencies/story-">http://www.hindustantimes.com/punjab/classes-to-radicalise-sikh-youths-on-in-uk-intelligence-agencies/story-</a>

2H85oFq8AcACIDKdRJxyxO.html (accessed 1.12.2017)

Hundal, Sunny., 2015. "Sikh Extremism", Critical Muslim, 17.1, https://www.criticalmuslim.io/sikh-extremism/ (accessed 20.2.2018)

Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada, 1996, "Sikhs in Punjab 1994-95", <a href="https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6a8674.html">https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6a8674.html</a> (accessed 12.10.2018)

Iannaccone, Laurence R., and Eli Berman, 2006, "Religious Extremism: The Good, the Bad, and the Deadly." Public Choice 128, no. 1, pp: 109–29

ITN Source, 1985, "SIKHS IN UK", 15<sup>th</sup> April, Story ref: AS150485002. Available at: <a href="http://www.itnsource.com/en/shotlist/ITN/1985/04/15/AS150485002/?s=indira%20gandhi%2">http://www.itnsource.com/en/shotlist/ITN/1985/04/15/AS150485002/?s=indira%20gandhi%2</a>
<a href="mailto:05ikh">05ikh</a> (accessed 11.02.2018)

Jakobsh, D. 2014. 'The Sikhs in Canada: Culture, Religion and Radicalization'. In 'Religion, Radicalization and Securitization', P. Bramadat and L. Dawson, (eds.), 164-200, Toronto: University of Toronto Press.

Jolly, Schona., 2014. "Thirty Years on, Still No Justice for India's Sikhs", HuffPost UK, 31<sup>st</sup> December, <a href="http://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/schona-jolly/india-sikhism\_b\_6083380.html">http://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/schona-jolly/india-sikhism\_b\_6083380.html</a> (accessed 04.07.17)

Joshi, Khyati.Y., 2006a, "The Racialization of Hinduism, Islam, and Sikhism in the United States", Equity & Excellence in Education, 39: 211–226, 2006

Joshi, Khyati.Y., 2006b. "New Roots in America's Sacred Ground: Religion, Race, And Ethnicity in Indian America", New Brunswick, Rutgers University Press.

Juergensmeyer, Mark, 2000, "Terror in the Mind of God", University of California Press, Los Angeles

Kalra, Virinider. S. 2009, "Between Emasculation and Hypermasculinity: Theorizing British South Asian Masculinities." South Asian Popular Culture 7, no. 2: 113–125.

Kashmeri, Zuhair. and Brian McAndrew, 1989. "Soft Target: The real story behind the Air India disaster - Second Edition", Toronto, James Lorimer & Company

Kaufman, Michael .T., 1981. "Sikh separatists hijack Indian jetliner to Pakistan, The New York Times, 30<sup>th</sup> September. Available at: <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/1981/09/30/world/sikh-separatists-hijack-indian-jetliner-to-pakistan.html">http://www.nytimes.com/1981/09/30/world/sikh-separatists-hijack-indian-jetliner-to-pakistan.html</a> (accessed 15.02.2018)

Kaur, Lovedeep., 2014, "The Tear in the Fabric of Multiculturalism." Sikh Formations 10, no. 1: 69–84.

Kilpatrick, Sean, 2018, "Former B.C. premier "speechless" about invite to Sikh extremist Atwal", Globe and Mail, February 22<sup>nd</sup>,

https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/politics/trudeau-says-sikh-extremist-should-not-have-been-invitation-to-reception/article38062142/ (accessed 14.09.2018)

Krishnan, Jayanth K. 2004. "India's Patriot Act: POTA and the Impact on Civil Liberties in the World's Largest Democracy." Law & Inequality: A Journal of Theory and Practice 22 (2): 265–300

Kochanek, Stanley, A and Robert, L. Hardgrave (2007) "India: Government and Politics in a Developing Nation"

Krishnan, Jayanth.K. 2004, "India's Patriot Act: POTA and the Impact on Civil Liberties in the World's Largest Democracy", Law & Inequality: A Journal of Theory and Practice, Volume 22:Issue 2

Lapido Media., 2016. "BRIEFING Khalsa, Caste and Khalistan: Sikh Mobilization Counters Britons" Identity Deficit." Lapido Media, 22<sup>nd</sup> September,

http://www.lapidomedia.com/briefing-finding-voice-sikhs-go-back-roots (accessed 23.09.2017)

Leech, Robert., 1845. "Notes on the religion of the Sikhs and other sects inhabiting the Punjab", Foreign/Secret Consultation Volume, 20 December 1845, Nos. 143-144 (NAI)

Legislative.gov.in, 1984, "THE TERRORIST AFFECTED AREAS (SPECIAL COURTS)

ACT, 1984", http://legislative.gov.in/sites/default/files/A1984-61.pdf (accessed 01.12.2018)

Liebman, Charles .S, 1983, "Extremism as a Religious Norm", Journal for the Scientific Study of Religion, 22:1, pp 75-86

Mahmood, Cynthia. 2002. A Sea of Orange: Writings on the Sikhs and India. Bloomington: Xlibris, Corp

Major, Andrew., 1987 "From Moderates to Secessionists: A Who's Who of the Punjab Crisis." Pacific Affairs 60, no. 1, pp: 42–58. https://doi.org/10.2307/2758829.

Majumdar, Ushinor., 2018, "Sikh Extremists In Canada, The UK and Italy Are Working With ISI Or Independently", February 10<sup>th</sup>, <a href="https://www.outlookindia.com/magazine/story/sikh-extremists-in-canada-the-uk-and-italy-are-working-with-isi-or-independently/299753">https://www.outlookindia.com/magazine/story/sikh-extremists-in-canada-the-uk-and-italy-are-working-with-isi-or-independently/299753</a> (accessed 15.06.2018)

Mall, Rattan, 2017, "32 Years after Air India Bombing, RCMP Say They Are Still Seeking Any Help from the Public That Will Advance Their Investigation", Indo-Canadian Voice (blog), 22<sup>nd</sup> June, <a href="http://www.voiceonline.com/seeking-advance-investigation/">http://www.voiceonline.com/seeking-advance-investigation/</a> (accessed 02.06.2018)

Mall, Rattan, 2018, "Canada News Council upholds Sikh Press Association complaint against Toronto Sun's "shaheed" claim", <a href="https://www.voiceonline.com/canada-news-council-upholds-sikh-press-association-complaint-against-toronto-suns-shaheed-claim/">https://www.voiceonline.com/canada-news-council-upholds-sikh-press-association-complaint-against-toronto-suns-shaheed-claim/</a> (accessed 27.06.2018)

Mann, Richard D., 2016, "Media framing and the myth of religious violence: The othering of sikhs in The Times of India", Sikh Formations, 12:2-3, 120-141

Matas, Robert, 2012, "Unsolved killing of celebrated Air India journalist stains Canada's reputation for press freedom", The Globe and Mail,

https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/national/unsolved-killing-of-celebrated-air-india-journalist-stains-canadas-reputation-for-press-freedom/article4104879/ (accessed 08.06.2018)

McLeod, William .H., 1998. "Sikh fundamentalism". Journal of the American Oriental Society 15–27.

Meer, Nasar. and Tariq Modood, 2009. Refutations of racism in the "Muslim Question". Patterns of Prejudice, 43(3/4): 332–51

Miles, Robert. 1989. Racism, London: Routledge.

Ministry of Home Affairs, (n,d), "Banned Organisations", <a href="https://mha.gov.in/related-links/banned-organizations">https://mha.gov.in/related-links/banned-organizations</a> (accessed 05.12.2018)

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 2002, "Implementation of the Measures including the Freezing of Assets against Terrorists and the Like", July 5th,

https://www.mofa.go.jp/announce/announce/2002/7/0705.html (accessed 08.07.2018)

Mitta, Manoj and Phoolka, Harvinder Singh. 2007. "When a tree shook Delhi: the 1984 carnage and its aftermath", New Delhi: Lotus Collection

Murjani, Monisha (2014) "Breaking Apart the Model Minority and Perpetual Foreigner Stereotypes: Asian Americans and Cultural Capital," The Vermont Connection: Vol. 35, Article 10. Available at: <a href="https://scholarworks.uvm.edu/tvc/vol35/iss1/10">https://scholarworks.uvm.edu/tvc/vol35/iss1/10</a> (accessed 02.08.2018)

Nair, Arun, 2018, "Justin Trudeau By His Side, PM's Message Linked To Khalistan: 10 Facts", NDTV, 23<sup>rd</sup> February, <a href="https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/she-remembers-justin-trudeau-answers-pms-tweet-before-meet-10-facts-1816161">https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/she-remembers-justin-trudeau-answers-pms-tweet-before-meet-10-facts-1816161</a> (accessed 09.08.2018)

National NewsMedia Council, 2018, "2018-21: Singh vs Toronto Sun", NNC, <a href="https://mediacouncil.ca/decisions/2018-21-singh-vs-toronto-sun/">https://mediacouncil.ca/decisions/2018-21-singh-vs-toronto-sun/</a> (accessed 08.12.2018)

Nayar, Kamala., 2008. "Misunderstood in the Diaspora: The Experience of Orthodox Sikhs in Vancouver". Sikh Formations 4, 17–32.

Newton, Grace, 2018, "Mosque and Sikh Temple in Leeds Set on Fire in Arson Attacks on the Same Night." <a href="https://www.yorkshireeveningpost.co.uk/news/mosque-and-sikh-temple-in-leeds-set-on-fire-in-arson-attacks-on-the-same-night-1-9193547">https://www.yorkshireeveningpost.co.uk/news/mosque-and-sikh-temple-in-leeds-set-on-fire-in-arson-attacks-on-the-same-night-1-9193547</a> (accessed 08.07.2018)

Nair, Arun. 2018, "Justin Trudeau By His Side, PM's Message Linked To Khalistan: 10 Facts, 23<sup>rd</sup> February, NDTV, <a href="https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/she-remembers-justin-trudeau-answers-pms-tweet-before-meet-10-facts-1816161">https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/she-remembers-justin-trudeau-answers-pms-tweet-before-meet-10-facts-1816161</a> (accessed 08.07.2018)

National Security and Intelligence Committee of Parliamentarians, 2018, 'Special report into the allegations associated with Prime Minister Trudeau's official visit to India in February 2018', Available at: <a href="http://www.nsicop-cpsnr.ca/reports/rp-2018-12-03/SpecialReport-en.pdf">http://www.nsicop-cpsnr.ca/reports/rp-2018-12-03/SpecialReport-en.pdf</a> (accessed 15.12.2018)

Ofcom, 2016, "Broadcast and On Demand Bulletin", 21st November, https://www.ofcom.org.uk/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0023/94271/Issue-317.pdf Official Journal of the European Union, 2016, "COUNCIL IMPLEMENTING REGULATION (EU) 2016/620", 21st April, <a href="https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=uriserv:OJ.L\_.2016.106.01.0001.01.ENG&toc=OJ:L:2016:106:TOC">https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=uriserv:OJ.L\_.2016.106.01.0001.01.ENG&toc=OJ:L:2016:106:TOC</a> (accessed 23.04.17)

Official Journal of the European Union. 2017. "COUNCIL DECISION (CFSP) 2017/1426."

August 4. Accessed August 28, 2017. <a href="https://eurlex.europa.eu/legal-content/en/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32017D1426&from=EN">https://eurlex.europa.eu/legal-content/en/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32017D1426&from=EN</a>

Parliament, 2012, "Roots of Violent Radicalisation", 6th Feb. Available at: <a href="http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201012/cmselect/cmhaff/1446/1446.pdf">http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201012/cmselect/cmhaff/1446/1446.pdf</a> (accessed 19.05.2017)

Parliament 2016a, "India: Sikhs: Written Question – 26562", UK Parliament, 9<sup>th</sup> February, <a href="http://www.parliament.uk/business/publications/written-questions-answers-statements/written-question/Commons/2016-02-09/26562">http://www.parliament.uk/business/publications/written-questions-answers-statements/written-question/Commons/2016-02-09/26562</a> (accessed 19.05.2017)

Parliament 2016b, "Sikhs: Radicalism: Written Question – 28954", UK Parliament, 29<sup>th</sup> February, <a href="http://www.parliament.uk/business/publications/written-questions-answers-statements/written-question/Commons/2016-02-29/28954/">http://www.parliament.uk/business/publications/written-questions-answers-statements/written-question/Commons/2016-02-29/28954/</a> (accessed 19.05.2016)

Press Trust of India, 2006, "KZF behind Jalandhar Blasts", Indian Express, 19<sup>th</sup> June, http://archive.indianexpress.com/news/kzf-behind-jalandhar-blasts/6802/ (accessed 08.02.17)

Puar, Jasbir K, 2008, "The Turban is not a Hat': Queer Diaspora and practices of profiling", Sikh Formations, 4: 1, 47-91

Public Safety Canada, 2018, "2018 Public Report on the Terrorist Threat to Canada",

Available at: <a href="https://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/rsrcs/pblctns/pblc-rprt-trrrsm-thrt-cnd-2018/pblc-rprt-trrrsm-thrt-cnd-2018-en.pdf">https://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/rsrcs/pblctns/pblc-rprt-trrrsm-thrt-cnd-2018-en.pdf</a>

Quan, Douglas, 2018, ""Why now?" Anger grows over mention of Sikh extremism in federal terror threat report", 12<sup>th</sup> December, National Post,

https://nationalpost.com/news/canada/why-now-anger-grows-over-mention-of-sikh-extremism-in-federal-terror-threat-report (accessed 13.12.18)

Rand, Gavin., 2006, ""Martial Races" and "Imperial Subjects": Violence and Governance in Colonial India, 1857–1914." European Review of History: Revue Européenne d"histoire 13, no. 1: 1–20.

Rand, Gavin., and Kim. A. Wagner., 2012, "Recruiting the "Martial Races": Identities and Military Service in Colonial India." Patterns of Prejudice 46, no. 3–4, pp. 232–54.

Razavy, Maryam. 2006. "Sikh Militant Movements in Canada". Terrorism and Political Violence 18 (1): 79–93.

Roberts, Elwyn. 2015 ""An Act of Terror": Family of Dentist Attacked by Machete-Wielding Man Speak Out." walesonline, June 25, <a href="http://www.walesonline.co.uk/news/wales-news/an-act-terror-sikh-family-9528045">http://www.walesonline.co.uk/news/wales-news/an-act-terror-sikh-family-9528045</a> (accessed 01.05.17)

Robson, Mia, 2019, "Liberals Agree to Change Language in a Report on Terror to Avoid Singling out Sikh Extremism", Globe and Mail, 12<sup>th</sup> April,

https://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/article-goodale-says-language-in-report-on-terror-threats-maligned-certain/ (accessed 14.04.2019)

RRT Research Response, 2008, "Refugee Review Tribunal AUSTRALIA", <a href="https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/1305076/2107\_1314797502\_ind33307.pdf">https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/1305076/2107\_1314797502\_ind33307.pdf</a>

Safi, Michael., 2016. "Indian police torturing suspects, says HRW deaths in custody report". The Guardian, 19<sup>th</sup> December, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/dec/19/indian-police-torturing-suspects-says-hrw-deaths-in-custody-report">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/dec/19/indian-police-torturing-suspects-says-hrw-deaths-in-custody-report</a> (accessed 18.01.2017)

Sapsted, David., 1989. "Scotland Yard alert over Sikh violence", Times, 20th March, p. 2.

Sayer, Derek, 1991, "British Reaction to the Amritsar Massacre 1919–1920", Past & Present, Issue 131, pp 130–164

Security intelligence review committee, 1992, "Annual Report, 1991/92", <a href="http://www.sirc-csars.gc.ca/pdfs/ar\_1991-1992-eng.pdf">http://www.sirc-csars.gc.ca/pdfs/ar\_1991-1992-eng.pdf</a> (accessed 13.06.18)

Sedgwick, Mark. 2010. "The Concept of Radicalization as a Source of Confusion", Terrorism and Political Violence 22, no. 4, pp. 479–94.

Shani, Giorgio., 2008. "Sikh Nationalism and Identity in a Global Age", London, Routledge.

Sian, Katy. P., 2017, "Surveillance, Islamophobia, and Sikh Bodies in the War on Terror", Islamophobia Studies Journal, Volume XX, NO. X, pp. 37-52.

Silke, Andrew. 2008. "Holy Warriors: Exploring the Psychological Processes of Jihadi Radicalization." European Journal of Criminology 5 (1): 99–123.

Singh, Avinash., 2012. "State and Criminality: The Colonial Campaign Against Thuggee and the Suppression of Sikh Militancy in Postcolonial India". Sikh Formations 8, 37–58.

Singh, Jasmine .K, 2008, "Everything I"m Not Made Me Everything I am": The Racialization of Sikhs in the United States"

Singh, Jaideep. 2013. "Racialized, Religious Minorities in the Post-9/11 era." Sikh Formations 9 (2): 115-44.

Singh, Jasjit., 2017. "The Idea, Context, Framing and Realities of Sikh radicalisation in Britain", Available at: <a href="https://crestresearch.ac.uk/resources/sikh-radicalisation-full-report/">https://crestresearch.ac.uk/resources/sikh-radicalisation-full-report/</a> Singh, Ujjwal K. 2007. The State, Democracy and Anti-Terror Laws in India. New Delhi:

SAGE Publishing India.

Singh, Jasmine K. 2008. "Everything I'm Not Made Me Everything I am': The Racialization of Sikhs in the United States." UCLA Asian Pacific American Law Journal 14 (54): 54–85.

Singh, Jasjit. 2017. "The Idea, Context, Framing and Realities of Sikh radicalisation in Britain." https://crestresearch.ac.uk/resources/sikhradicalisation-full-report/

Singh, Gurharpal, and Darshan S. Tatla. 2006. Sikhs in Britain: the Making of a Community. London: Zed Books.

Singh, Vijaita., 2015, "Modi to raise issue of radical Sikh elements with Cameron", 3<sup>rd</sup>

November, The Hindu, <a href="http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/narendra-modi-to-raise-issue-of-radical-sikh-elements-with-david-cameron/article7834581.ece">http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/narendra-modi-to-raise-issue-of-radical-sikh-elements-with-david-cameron/article7834581.ece</a> (accessed 18.01.2017)

Stevens, William., 1983, "Mrs. Gandhi says terrorism will end", New York Times, 16<sup>th</sup> Oct, Available at: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/1983/10/16/world/mrs-gandhi-says-terrorism-will-end.html">https://www.nytimes.com/1983/10/16/world/mrs-gandhi-says-terrorism-will-end.html</a> (accessed 16.04.18)

Smith, Donald, E 1963 "Indian as a secular state", Princeton, Princeton University

Streets, Heather., 2004, "Martial Races: The Military, Race and Masculinity in British Imperial Culture, 1857-1914", Manchester, Manchester University Press

Tatla, Darshan. S., 1999. "The Sikh diaspora: the search for statehood". Routledge, London.

Tatla, Darshan. S., 2006. "The morning after: Trauma, memory and the Sikh predicament since 1984". Sikh Formations 2, 57–88.

Tatla, Darshan. S., 2012. "The Unbearable Lightness of Diasporic Sikh Nationalism! From Anguished Cries of "khalistan" to Pleas for "recognition." Sikh Formations 8, 59–85.

Teja, Gagan K, 2015, "5 acquitted in Rulda Singh murder case", The Tribune, <a href="https://www.tribuneindia.com/news/punjab/5-acquitted-in-rulda-singh-murder-case/47722.html">https://www.tribuneindia.com/news/punjab/5-acquitted-in-rulda-singh-murder-case/47722.html</a> (accessed 12.06.18)

The Economist, 1978, "Trouble in turbans", 11th November, Issue 7054

Thomas, C., 1993. "Hurd signs extradition deal to curb Sikh activists.", The Times, 16<sup>th</sup> November, p. 12

Thukral, Gobind, 1983, "DIG Avtar Singh Atwal brutally murdered outside Golden Temple in Amritsar", India Today, May 15th. Available at:

https://www.indiatoday.in/magazine/indiascope/story/19830515-dig-avtar-singh-atwal-brutally-murdered-outside-golden-temple-in-amritsar-770660-2013-07-23 (accessed 01.06.18)

Times London, 1902, "Memorial To Sikh Soldiers" Times 17 Apr, p. 5.

Times London, 1922. "Sikh Fanaticism: Extremist agitation", 31st August, p.7

Times London, 1924. "Sikh Pretensions: Failure of Negotiations", The Times, 4th June, p.15

Times London, 1949. "Arrest Of Sikh Leader", The Times, 21st Feb, p. 4

Times London, 1969, "Sikh plans to burn in protest", The Times, 7<sup>th</sup> Jan, p. 3

Times London, 1980, "Sikh sues school over ban on turban", The Times, 8th Feb, p. 3

Times London. 1986. "Two Sikhs guilty of plotting to murder Gandhi", The Times, December 20, p. 3

Times London, 1998, "Separatist jailed", The Times, 14th July, p. 2

Times of India, 1939, 'Sikhs and War: Response to Patiala Ruler's Appeal', 2<sup>nd</sup> October

TimesX, 2015, "Khalistani Terror Will Be Prime Agenda For PM Modi", 12<sup>th</sup> November, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=35Kx\_Z0BtlI (accessed 29.11.2016)

TNN, 2007, "4 Babbar Khalsa men held for Ludhiana cinema blast", The Times of India, 31<sup>st</sup> December, <a href="http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/4-Babbar-Khalsa-men-held-for-Ludhiana-cinema-blast/articleshow/2663186.cms">http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/4-Babbar-Khalsa-men-held-for-Ludhiana-cinema-blast/articleshow/2663186.cms</a> (accessed 20.5.2016)

TNN, 2010, "4 Babbar Khalsa men arrested in England", Times of India, Jul 23rd, <a href="https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/4-Babbar-Khalsa-men-arrested-in-England/articleshow/6202672.cms">https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/4-Babbar-Khalsa-men-arrested-in-England/articleshow/6202672.cms</a>

Toronto Sun, 1984, "Sikhs protest raid on holy temple", June 8th: http://www.sikhmuseum.com/bluestar/newsreports/840608\_1.html

Toronto Sun, 2018, "EDITORIAL: Trudeau must not duck Canada's Sikh extremism", February 16<sup>th</sup>, <a href="https://torontosun.com/opinion/editorials/editorial-trudeau-must-not-duck-canadas-sikh-extremism">https://torontosun.com/opinion/editorials/editorial-trudeau-must-not-duck-canadas-sikh-extremism</a>

Toscano, Alberto., 2010, "Fanaticism: On the Uses of an Idea". Verso: London

UK News, 2018, "Foreign Secretary Urged to Meet Family of Scottish Sikh Held in India." Nov 27<sup>th</sup>, <a href="https://www.expressandstar.com/news/uk-news/2018/11/27/foreign-secretary-urged-to-meet-family-of-scottish-sikh-held-in-india/">https://www.expressandstar.com/news/uk-news/2018/11/27/foreign-secretary-urged-to-meet-family-of-scottish-sikh-held-in-india/</a> (accessed 04.12.2018)

US Department of State, n, d, "Individuals and Entities Designated by the State Department Under E.O. 13224", <a href="https://www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/other/des/143210.htm">https://www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/other/des/143210.htm</a> (accessed 06.09.2017)

Vasudeva, Vikas., 2018, "Canada for an united India: Trudeau", February 21st, <a href="https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/canada-for-an-united-india-trudeau/article22817655.ece">https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/canada-for-an-united-india-trudeau/article22817655.ece</a> (accessed 06.09.2018)

Wallace, Paul. 2011. "Sikh Militancy and Non-Violence." In Sikhism In Global Context, edited by Pashaura Singh, 122–144. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Weiss, Meredith. 2002. 'The Khalistan Movement in Punjab', Yale Center for International & Area Studies website. Accessed May 24th 2018.

http://web.archive.org/web/20090419111607/http://www.yale.edu/macmillan/globalization/punjab.pdf